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A call for "total change"
critical, because within such an
institution men will crush each
other and exploit each other if
only to reach the top.

We may be concerned at the adul
teration of our environment or de
spise the "hypocrisy" we see in
some elders. But if in effecting
enduring change we only make top
soil gestures, then we are the
hypocritical ones. We can only be
honest if we strive for "total
change"--the overhaUling of the
philosophical foundation of the
institution we seek to change. If
war is to cease or human injustice
is to stop, the conditions that be
get them must be sought and dealt
with deservedly.

We are at a propitious moment
for the birth of new concepts. We
need new theologies and imperatives
strong enough to handle the prodi
gious mating between man and man
and man and environment. Up to
now, man has been centralized on
one hand and peripheralized on the
other. This is the schizophrenia
one sees in some We5~ern philosoph
ical thinking. It is time that man
became the center of gravity for
human deeds.

The acceptance of man as the ba
sis of our deeds assumes a frame
work not neatly defined by Western
philosophy. A revolution in values

(continued on page twelve)
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institution

upholding or
ihdividual
instead of
also hypo-

An. imperial institution stifles
the creativity and the self-con
sciousness of its people. The West,
born of an imperial germ, has cre
ated an institutional philosophy
whose basic assumptions are a liv
ing testament of man's contradic
tion.

There are some idioms which are
constantly used in the West yet
they are so obtuse, so illogical
and contradictory that expressed
within a Western philosophical con
text, they are nauseating.

For example, "call the boys back
from Vietnam" is illogical. Why?
Because within imperial institu
tions the zeal for outward expan
sion is paramount for the existence
of those institutions. And expan
sion is only possible through con
quest and war.

To tell an industrialist to
spend a dollar cleaning up the riv
er on the one hand while espousing
the profit motive on the other is
also a contradiction. In fact,
within a cap~talistic free-enter
prise system, human good can only
be attained by breaking up the sys
tem alto.Q:ether.

To call for human
equality within an
which is based on
otherwise rewarding
excellence and endeavor
collective excellence is

Opinion by
Raphael Munavu

The dialog of the interaction
between man and man, and man and
his environment becomes very stim
ulating when viewed in .relatioJ!.. to
the anatomy of imperialism.

The zeal of empire builders to
invade countries preceeds their
urge to cover the prevailing prob
lems in the mother country. Wars
serve a purpose for imperialists.
They serve to draw people's atten
tion from things that matter to
things that can have only an emo
tional synonym.

A successful imperialist is able
to arouse his su~jects for or a
gainst issues that are far from
home. Arousements against the in
vasion of Cambodia or the war in
Vietnam are predictable reactions
because it is necessary to draw
people's hearts "away" from home if
the empire is to expand. However,
the subjects who stand to watch the
imperialists' promiscuity spread
unchecked are also culprits by cir-

fOPINION:1
We need classroom checks
Opinion by John Danley

At least since the time of Ben
tham the notion has generally pre
vailed that "rights imply duties."
In short, whenever it makes sense
to speak of the rights of an indi
vidual, group, society, etc., it
must be possible to locate in an
other individual, group, society,
etc., specific concrete duties or
ob ligations.

The contemporary arena within
which a discussion of rights and
duties is now hotly debated is of
course the university and college
campuses. Assuming that a college
is a democratic institution (within
certain limits) it follows that
each individual who is influenced
by the decisions of that institu
tion has the right to a say in the
policy-making of that institution.

It appears to me that the polar
ization of student body and admin
istration on this campus particu
larly, is over this point. The im
mediate sphere of policy is obvi
ously the social sphere.

My immediate concern here how
ever, is not the rights of the stu
dent with respect to the adminis
tration for that is probably too
complex a subject to be certain a
bout. I am driven to write this
page two

article out of a concern over some
very practical matters. What are
the rights and duties with respect
to the student-faculty relation
ship?

We can all name a long list. Two
that would be on everyone's mind
would probably be the right to aca
demic freedom and the right to a
quality education. But to speak of
these rights means to speak of par
ticular duties lying on the part of
the faculty to follow certain guide
lines.

If a student feels that one ~f

his rights has been violated to
whom can he turn? The initial res
ponse is that he can go to the par
ticular faculty member in question
and discuss. Ideally this may be
all that is necessary, but actually
it is impossible. After two or
three years of contact with a pro
fessor in your major there are cer
tainly going to be personality
clashes which get in the way of
mere intellectual points. Perhaps
the discussion would call into
question the entire style of the
professor, and hence communication
is impossible.

My basic point is that it is a
rather primitive system whichrelfes
only upon personal confrontation to
work out grievances. Last quarter

there was a group of students who
felt that they had been punished
for taking a different stand in a
class than the professor. The
punishment consisted not only of
grade lowering, which might be tol
erable, but also included personal
insult and intimidation.

At the other extreme how does
one go about protesting ~ poor
course? How many discussion groups
and lecture periods have degener
ated into cocktail party comments
about so-and-so etc.

Obviously one way to put pres
sure on a professor to watch the
quality of his course is for
students to merely stop taking his
courses. But, that is impossible
if it is a majors course, or one
that is most plausible for filling
a divisional requirement. Besides,
it does little good to me right at
this moment to just avoid studying
something because the course is too
poor to be of much help. Something
is needed immediately.

My appeal here is for some meth
od by which checks can be kept upon
the rights of the student in this
respect, and somewhere to take
plausible grievances where they can
be objectively considered.

Why can't departments establish
channels by which to check upon the

(continued on page nine)



The Forum- for whom?
What are the most effective means laluable, not-specifically-reli-
of realizing its potential value? gious, intellectual and cultural

Historians and traditionalists experiences. These were justifiably
might be put at ease if we begin by seen by the faculty as supplemen-
examining the origin of the pro- tary to the curricular portion of
gram. This, we are told, is the old the College's "liberal arts" educa-
"Chapel" series which, in another tion. Logically, the faculty acted
age, brought clergymen of varying to make a minimal level of partici-
persuasions into Stetson twice pation in these events prerequisite

weekH~~RYOFot;iiirlstube~~e~~C~~~i~i¥~I?p-

The gap is within us.

Opinion by John Irvine
Assistant to the Dean of the Chapel

For whom is Forum at Kalamazoo
College? And for what purpose? De
spite many discussions of this
well-known College program, I have
little recollection of these seem
ingly basic questions being satis
fyingly answered--ar even asked.

I do recollect many hours of pas
sionate criticism and defense of
the way in which the program is ad
.inistered. This seems but another
case of the proverbial tail wagging
-t~.~. dog. Discussions inevitably be
gln'the assumption that Forum, like
death and taxes, is an inexorable
fact of life at the College, which
is to say a GRADUATION REQUIREMENT.
The question then becomes, "how do
we make this painful neccessity as
painless as possible?"

Such a starting-point, it seems,
can hardly help but lead to a less
than - completely- s atis fying "solu
tion". Shouldn't we begin several
steps back, with such questions as:

I'opiNiON;"1
Opinion by James Tipton
GLCA fellow in English

A few comments on a phrase wear
ing out: The Generation Gap. There
is no Generation Gap. The actual
gap is not between people, but is
in each person. It is the chasm
between 1) consciousness, and 2)the
ability to recognize (and be re
sponsible for) the consequences of
one's own destructive actions. Sup
pressing personal responsibility
and putting the burden on another
person or group is, of course, a
classic way (psychologists call it
projection) to comfortably attack
what one is unwilling to assume re
sponsibility for in oneself.

. Some examples. The external or
materialistic orientation of the
old is finally no different from
the external orientation of the
young. A new Cadillac demonstrates
a psychological dependency on ex
ternal or material things; but the
use of marijuana equally demon
strates a psychological dependency
on external or material things. In
each case, inner peace or comfort
is supposed to happen through som~
thing outside of oneself; an~ ~n
both cases, the internal or splrl
tual element is missing or unreal
ized.

Another example. Pollution.
Clearly, we assume those who are

Yes, partially.
dents, faculty, administrators) to:
l)ex~ose ~hemselves to diverse the
ologlcal lnsights, and 2) (as Dr.
Lawrence Barr~tt points out)to pre
serv~ communlty cohesion through
sharlng of ex~erience and space.

Forum was slred by this venerable
ancest?r in 1967 "to enhance the
educatlonal program of the College:
Its. purposes seem to have evolved
durlng the transitions, to: 1) ex
~osure of the students to diverse
lntellectual,religious and cultural
experiences, and 2)creation of stu
dent cohesion.

What has the shift in emphasis
actually accomplished? It has
broadened the content of this ex
tracurricular experience to include

not ourselves are the culprits: Con
Edison, General Motors, the "older
generation," the "establishment."
Consider one thing--noise pollutio~

The Current National Emergency

No longer named (now wider
than naming) the national
desperation

deepens: faces
fixing themselves
on children--

thinking lives
will somehow

(let's get it over with)

survive
beyond the (now wider
than naming)

national character
coming to this:

somehow the evenings
are not the same-
this is the news
and it never changes.

-JST

on graduation, of the student's
proficiency in the "liberal arts."

The mechanism chosen to insure
this minimal level of participation
accomplished another -- presumably
unintended--consequence. Forum At
tendance Slips were designated for
this function. Each student attend
ing a Forum event would be given
one and asked to fill in his Saga
number as proof of his attendence.
This deceptively simple mechanism
was found not only to record parti
cipation, but to provide several
positions for student workers, cre
ated bottle-necks at the entrance
to most events, encourage point-

(continued page nine)

Noise pollution is a heretofore
misunderstood form of pollution,
and it is now receiving consider
able attention in laboratories and
in the press. It is generally ad
mitted that all of us have suffered
permanent nerve damage due to inor
dinate amounts of noise.

Two contributors to noise pollu
tion are motorcycles and loud cars.
I live on Academy Street, and, par
ticularly on weekends ,motorcyclists
race up and down the hill late into
the night (asserting a sick sexual
ity through the machine) while my
wife and baby and I try to sleep.
We are continually jolted out of
sleep by the motorcycles (and loud
cars). They sound like giant power
drills ripping down through the
center of the house. People who
don't want to believe the effect of
this noise should watch my baby
daughter shaking in her sleep when
she is forceG awake at two a.m.,
frightened and trembling, by a mo
torcycle or loud car.

A final example. Regarding de
pletion of national resources,there
is certainly no doubt that industry
and the American way (consume, con
sume, consume) has destroyed much
of our land and resources; but how
many students here at Kalamazoo

(continued page nine)
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Who wants the River Project?
by Charles Davis

Back in 1948, there was a large
flood of the Kalamazoo River. The
Army Corps of Engineers then devis
ed a flood-control plan. The river
has not flooded significantly since
that year, but the plan is still a
round in its original post-war,
pre-ecology form.

The Kalamazoo River Flood Con
trol Project would 'channelize' the
10 and one half miles of river be
tween D Avenue and Morrow Dam.
'Channelization' involves construc
ting a concrete or crushed stone
channel which would be narrower
than the river's natural bed, and
also straighter. The theory behind
the plan is the narrower the chan
nel, the faster the river flows
through and away from Kalamazoo.
Thus, no more flooding.

In order to carry out this pro
ject, the Corps of Engineers would

.dredge the sludge and muck from the
bottom of the river and pile it up
around the sides to make the chan
nel narrower and the flood plain
five feet higher. The flood plain
is the area on each side of the
river which the Army Corps of Engi
neers expect would be covered with
water during the worst flood in 100
years.

At the present time, the flood
plain is a collection of open and
tree - covered land, undeveloped
parks, and a big dump. Bordering
the plain are 7 or 8 industries and
some residences. Some of the open
area is marsh.

The Corps of Engineers estimates
the cost of the project to be a
round $17 million. Kalamazuo Coun
ty must provide at least $1.74 mil
lion of it and the federal govern
ment will supply the rest. The
project has been approved by Con
gress but the funds have not been
appropriated. By law, the Corps

page four

must prove that the benefits of .a
project will exceed the cost. The
Corps figures that in the next 50
years, $1.18 will be gained for ev
ery dollar spent now.

Dr. H. Lewis Batts, K College
professor, Executive Director of
the Kalamazoo Nature Center, and
president of the County Parks and
Recreation Committee, learned about
the project by accident. He no
ticed the item on the agenda of the
County Board of Supervisors. Since
then he has brought the project to
the attention of others, and an ex
amination has produced numerous
criticisms.

The Kalamazoo River Flood Con
trol Project certainly is not well
considered ecologically, but then
in 1948 not many construction pro
jects were designed with ecology in
mind. The effects of the increased
water velocity downstream from Kal
amazoo are not known. The Corps of
Engineers is not saying what will
happen to the area water table when
the marshes are filled.
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page five

The County Board of Commission
ers will decide this summer and if
so, how, to raise the $1.74 mil
lion. As a last resort, the issue
could be blocked in court, not be
cause of anything pork barrel
which is American tradition, but
because people are starting to look
at the Kalamazoo River as an asset
r~ther than something to be coped
wlth and dumped in.

As a matter of fact, why should
we have the Kalamazoo River Flood
Control Project? "To ask why is a
reasonable question," says Dr.
Batts, "but I can't get the an
swers. I can't find anyone who is
presumably interested. If the 'in
dustry doesn't want it, who does?
It has become a political issue."
There has been talk of a 'group of
businessmen' who are in favor of
it, but as yet they have not iden
tified themselves. Small wonder,
the Army Corps of Engineers is in
charge of what is usually known as
the 'pork barrel,' and one would be
reluctant to be identified with a
$20 million project which nobody
seems to be for and many agains·t.
"The Project would not get done if
the Kalamazoo City Commission did
not ask for it," says Dr. Batts.

approval of the voters, and it is
by now relatively certain that such
an issue would be defeated, as
would a millage vote. The city of
Parchment is opposed to the project
as well as the Downstreamers, the
Kalamazoo Nature Center, The Sierra
Club, The League of Women Voters
and the Federated Garden Clubs of
Kalamazoo. The industries along
the flood plain are opposed, al
though possibly because they could
be assessed for the $1.74 million,
rather than for ecological or aes
thetic reasons. The residents
along the plain who are aware of
the plan are generally opposed.

Issue.poljtieal

It has become a

Furthermore, there are no plans
to refoliate the built-up flood
plain, areas which are potential
parks. "Some of the area affected
is the economically deprived resi
dential section," says Dr. Batts.
"This is an ideal opportunity to
put in facilities. The engineers
talk about parks, but instead they
are going to ruin it. It will be a
ditch in the middle of a desolate
area - a desert." The Kalamazoo
River near Kalamazoo already has
few enough fish, and those that can
exist downstream are inedible. No
fish will be able to exist in the
fast channelized water, even if the
pollution is eliminated.

The Army Corps of Engineers' es
timates of construction costs have
been too low by as little as 39 per
cent or as much as 391 per cent.
Assuming that for this project the
estimation is correct and the Coun
ty will have to pay only the $1.74
million, where will the money come
from? A bond issue requires the



interview conducted by
R. G. Edmonson
Brenda Lashb rook
Gregory A Wright

A. Leon Higgenbotham, Federal
District Judge, Vice-Chairman of
the President's Commission on the
on the Causes and Prevention of
Violence, sits in the conference
room. He is tall, with a deep im
posing voice, but his nose seems a
bit stuffed up by a cold or hay fe
ver.

Law and order is his concern.
"Law and order, justice or hypoc
risy? Law and order," he says, "is
used in a very deceptive way. Peo
ple use it almost like a TV commer-

Judge Higgenbotham =

is like a volcano
violence

cial, as if you were selling Les
toil or toilet paper.

"The great tragedy of ~aw and
order is that it is so inexpensive.
You can be for law and order and
not spend a penny on the millions
of children suffering from malnu
trition. You can talk about law
and order and not worry about the
30 million people who live in pov
erty.
page six

"We have to go beyond the sim
plistic phrases. We have to talk
about whose law, whose order? You
can't have law and order without
justice. It's like trying to grow
crops without sunlight and rain."

Judge Higgenbotham speaks slow
ly, with deliberation, measuting
each phrase. He runs his finger
across the table as if he is wri
ting out what to say.

"I don't advocate violence, the
use of criminal methods. know
the law has been very unjust.
We've got to develop mechanisms to
make it as just as it can be."

The Presidential Commission on
Violence has made a study and re
commendations fifteen volumes
worth about the prevention of
violence. The Commission "clearly
established that relative to the
major countries of this world, the
U. S. is one of the most violent."
He points to a gWl homicide rate in
this country that is fifteen times
higher than Sweden, Japan or West
Germany.

At the same time, money spent on
the U.S. law enforcement system
comprises only one half of one per
cent of the Gross National Product,
and very little on the end where it
would be most helpful: the rehab
ilitation process."

Violence on the campuses today,
Judge Higgenbotham says, has little
to do with the forms of civil dis
obedience preached by Gandhi or
Martin Luther King. Historically,
civil disobedience was non-violent,
with the willingness to accept the
penalty for breaking the law. "If

you were told that you could not
eat in this restaurant in Greens
boro, N.C., or if you had to sit in
the back of the bus in Montgomery,
Ala., under the rationale of civil
disobedience which King preached,
you recognized that you might be
arrested and that you might be sen
tenced. And you accepted that, and
you did this as a moral example."

On the campuses, however, he
says, violence "just is not related
to the Gandhi or Martin Luther King
tradition. I think that a nation
can accept or survive much longer
under non-violent civil nis-obe
dience. This nation has great
elasticity in non-violence. But it
is a different aspect when people
are in total contradiction to what
civil disobedience historically has
been. There are different rules, a
different game people are playing.
It's like saying I'm playing with a
football and the fellow over there
is swinging a baseball bat at me.

"We have far :ess elasticity,
far less capacity to survive under
violence. The trouble with vio
lence is that when it escalates, it
is impossible to. control or to
predict. It may start out with
just a little damage. It mav then
be doubled, tripled and quadrupled
and then it gets beyond control.

"And so when anybody who is
advocating violence has to recog
nize that, he is advocating a con
cept which has no limits to it.
It's like lava flowing from a vol
cano. Once it has s tarte d to flow

(continued on page ten)



KASU plans African magazine
"Students take African History,

but they don't really learn what
the African thinks." Raphael Mun
avu, one of the African exchan~e

students at K College, is president
of the newly revived Kalamazoo Af
rican Students Union (KASU). He
explains that the aims of the or
ganization are to acquaint African
sutdents to American social life,
to understand African problems bet
ter, and to educate Americans about
Africa. He points out that all
literature that Americans read a
bout Africa is usually written from
an American's point of view.

KASU was first established in
1964, but it was never as active an
organization as it is this year.
Members include about forty stu
dents from Western Michigan Univer
sity, Nazareth College, and Kalama
zoo College. The other members
from K College are Sam Taylor and
Peter Gukiina who is secretary 'of
KASU. The organization does not
limit membership to African stu
dents only. Honorary memberships
are given to other interested peop
le who identify themselves with the

... by Ethiopian Berhane Mehary, WMU
draftsman. Mehary's works will be
included in the new KASU magazine.

concerns of the group. Professors
William F. Pruitt and Robert B.
Myers of K College plus two Western
Michigan University professors ane
advisors to the organization.

The major activity KASU plans
for this quarter will be to publish
a magazine "to further its policies
and thinking." It will include ar
ticles, creative writing, and
paintings by students and profes
sors.

KASU feels that it can help in
form students what they should know
about Africa and that it can help
to organize African studies and
foreign exchange programs. A good
portion of the magazine will be
devoted to examine the philosophy
behind foreign study in Africa.
Dr. Richard T. Stavig plans to pub
lish an article discussing the
philosophy behind Kalamazoo Col
lege's foreign study plan in Af
rica.

In turn, the KASU members will
examine what Dr. Stavig says and
explain how they view it. "Do A
merical!s only gain insight into
themselves or do the Africans gain
anything?" In partially answering
his own question, Raphael Munavu

(continued page nine)

Dealing with aproblem
by Helen Tatro

The Chicago Circle Campus of the
University of Illinois is a non
residential campus, located in an
inner-city area with a large black
population. Until last year few
black students attended CCC. Finan
cial, academic, and social reasons
prevented their enrollment.

An Educational Assistance Pro
gram (EAP) set up last year at Chi
cago Circle Campus now helps disad
vantaged students to enter and suc
ceed at the university.

Dr. Ralph M. Deal, of the Kala
mazoo College Chemistry Department
is currently affiliated with the
Chemistry Department and the Educa
tional Assistance Program at CCC.
Dr. Deal is on Sabbatical leave
from here.

The EAP is intended to bring in
and support students who would not
otherwise be able to attend. Some
financial aid is avai lab le, but
academic and social survival at the
university is stressed.

EAP recruiters present their pro
gram to interested high school
counselors and students. At the
university each student has an ad
viser who works closely with him..
Each adviser has about 12 students.
Special courses in math, English,

and rhetoric are currently offered.
EAP personnel also work as liaison
with the students' families, "to
try to keep the family in tune with
students' needs," Dr. Deal explains.

Until this quarter Dr. Deal's
responsibilities at the Chicago
Circle Campus have not been well
defined.. "I was interested," he

says, "in exploiting the use of
modern educational technology being
applied to the specific task of
equipping inner-city high school
graduates to 'survive in a modern
university."

Dr. Deal spent Fall Quarter at
CCC developing computer-assisted
instructional methods for use with
disadvantaged students.

Winter Quarter, he continued to
work on other types of computer ex
ercises and wrote a proposal for a
learning center for EAP students.
According to Dr. Deal's proposals,
a large room with carrels would be
set aside for the learning center's
use. A ratio of one staff member
for each ten students would be
maintained.

A student in academic trouble
would come to the learning center
and describe his problem to a diag
nostician. The diagnostician must
decide whether or not the student
is accurately describing his prob
lem, whether the student's problem
can be fitted to any of the avail
able learning aids, and if not,
what aids can be developed to help
the student.

The student would do all work at
the center under staff supervi
sion, and would be required to pass
a test with a perfect score on each

(continued page nine) page seven



Dr. Meyer's inflation machine

Special draWing rights would export
u. S. inflation.

by Chuck Bullwinkle

(Editor's note: While studying in
Bonn, Chuck Bullwinkle attended
classes of West German economist
Dr. Fritz W. Meyer. Here Chuck ex
plains Prof. Meyer's concern over
a policy of the International Mone
tary Fund and its effect on the
world's economic prospects.)

January of 1970 was "important
for the cessation of the much pub
licized but less world-endangering
war in Nigeria, and for the intro
duction of a much less pUblici&e~

but world-encompassing Perfection
ierte Inflationsmaschine Werfected
inflation machine). These are the
words Dr. Fritz W. Meyer of ~ne

University of Bonn uses to describe
the Special Drawing Rights of the
International Monetary Fund (IMF)
in a September 24, 1969 article ap
pearing in the Frankfurter Alle
gemeine Zeitung.

The article suggests that al
though the Special Drawing Rights'
purpose is to provide member coun
tries of the IMF with a means to
satisfy their needs for reserve
currencies in a methodical way, via
credit, the Special Drawing Rights
will in effect tend to export the
U.S. 's inflation. And the real
purposes of the Special Drawing
Rights are to restore the English
and American balance of payments as
well as reduce the role of the Eng
lish pound and consolidate the role
of the dollar as reserve curren
cies.

The Special Drawing Rights (SDR)
grant credit to specially designat
ed IMF countries who, when exper
iencing balance of payments diffi
culties, can request a certain num
ber of dollars, francs, marks, or
any convertible currency from the
group of countries adhering to the
SDR system. The system is made
possible as each participating
country pays a quota aetermined by
its economic potpntial, of which 25
per cent must be paid in gold and
75 per cent in its own currency. In
return drawing rights are granted.
About $3.5 billion have been made
available for 1970, with the top
ten industrial countries of the
world having claim to 52 per cent
of the total.

The first paragraph of article
XXIV of the IMF's statutes, states
the criteria used in the determin
ation of the shares of the Special
Drawing Rights. World-wide, long
term need for supplementation of
the reserve currencies is the major
consideration. In other words, not
single countries' needs but world
wide inflation or deflation deter
mines their application. The IMF
thinks that regulation of the sup
ply of reserve currencies will de
tprmine whether world-wide infla
tionary or deflationary tendencies
develop.

It follows, that since the pres
ent inflationary tendancies all ov-

er the world are a result of a sur
plus of reserve currencies, no
Special Drawing Rights should be
extended. Such a policy would also
make sense due to foreseeable
growth in the traditional reserve
currencies. Furthermore, the Amer
ican balance of payments as deliv
erer of reserve dollars is hardly
restored.

But Article XXIV has another
clause, and as Professor Meyer
points .out, it embodies a maj or
contradiction. It states that a
need for an increase in reserve
currencies exists, a better equil
ibrium of the balance of payments
is already attained, and better in
ternational economic cooperatipn is
probable. The obvious question is
how can a further need for growth
in reserve currencies be justified
when a better equilibrium is al
ready attained?

Professor Meyer concludes that a
better equilibrium is undesirable

to the United States. The U.S.
Treasury is no longer in a position
to back its promises to cash in
foreign-held reserve dollars for
gold. It has too little gold in
relation to the paper money it sup
ports. A removal of such a threat
to the American government by usual
balance of payments policy would
disrupt our economy and hence is
not considered.

A devaluation of the dollar,
one approach to the problem of bal
ance of payments difficulties,could
lead to speculation. The price of
gold would have to sink, and those
banks and financiers holding dol
lars would demand gold from the
United States, further draining its
relatively meager supply. An in
ternal hard money policy of the
strength necessary to lead to the

return of dollars is another option
declined. And President Johnson's
foreign exchange control policy had
little success. The English also
found themselves unwilling to em
ploy any of the orthodox means of
bringing their balance of payment
difficulties into line.

Through generous extension of
the Special Drawing Rights to mem
ber countries, hesitation in inter
national demand, due to the balance.
of payments difficulties and low
reserves, will be removed. Thus,
surplus demand and inflation are
intentionally encouraged. A sur
plus international demand of expan
sion-minded countries will result,
and a secondary wave of demand will
follow across the board. The U.S.
and England can restore equilibrium
in their balance of payments with
out sacrifice and without currency
devaluation.

In short, the U.S. and England
must lag behind the average expan-

sion - of - demand rate to restore
their balance of payments to equil
ibrium, and to limit or end the
function of their currencies as re
serve currencies. To do this they
will--via the SDRs--cause the other
countries of the wor.ld to expand
faster. Professor Meyer cites fur
ther evidence of these intentions
by referring to the "70 per cent
clause", whereby no credit must be
paid back when even up to 70 per
~ent of the drawing rights are giv
en up. Thus, nearly every country
will want to take advantage of the
SDR because it is practically a
gift.

The countries who get stuck
holding the bag are those surplus
countries in a strong gross reserve
position, and those with a moderate
balance of payments deficit expec
ted to be in strong reserve posi
tions in the foreseeable future. A
country like West Germany is hit
hardest. A glance at the circum
stances would lead one to believe
that the gift of the SDR :is paid
for by those countries who give up
conve~tible currencies. However,
the economic burden comes not
through the financial process, but
through the goods involved, through
the additional import demand.

For example, if a country asks
for a million francs and gives up
some percentage of its drawing
rights, it can then receive the
money, go to France and request a

(continued page nine)
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Checksl,......",.==................IJ

Deal

procedures within the classroom? If
a grievance is brought against a
member in the department, why can't
the rest of the department set in
as a mediator and arbitrate the
case?

Is the idea of one professor
monitoring another's class so unde
sirable? Such a procedure might
insure quality education. It would
be planted in the classroom, but
more like a concerned, well-in
formed, and conscientious neutral
observer were present. It is hu
manly impossible for one to keep
check upon oneself year after year.

It makes little sense to speak
of the rights of the academic com
munity unless there are some means
to enforce the discharge of the du
ties thereby implied. I am not de
tracting from what I consider the
good quality education which can be
received here. It seems that there
needs to be safeguards against oc
casional laxities in good policy.

(continued from page seven)

phase of the tutoring program be
fore moving on to new material.

As proposed, the learning ~enter

would provide a mechanism by which
students could gain skills needed
to perform well academically in the
courses they take. '

This spring, Dr. Deal and Barry
Clemson of CCC's Educational As
sistance Program are teaching Chem
is t ry 110 :' "Prob lem Solving in
Chemistry." The course, which is
largely for EAP students, has "not
much traditional chemistry in it at
all," Dr. Deal says.

Chemistry 110 is a m~re-pre

course," intended for students who
need to develop skills before en
tering Chemistry Ill, a preparatory
course for introductory Chemistry
112.

"We would like the students to
think and act like scientists ," Dr.
Deal explains, "and that means to
have experienced those processes
that make up what we call science."

The course begins with a pre
testing of skills and experience in
dealing with time and distance in
tervals, and the use of measure
ments. Word problems are also
given.

EAD students are expected to
spend ten hours a week on this pro
gram, a major committment for col
lege students carrying a full aca
demic load and, often, full-time
jobs.

During the summer, Deal and his
associate "hope to teach the same
course again, only better." They
would like to see Chemistry 110
continued at Chicago Circle Campus,
and counted as a distributional re-
qUirement~.======~~====~~

~.~
KASU

tual, religious and cultural events
may be a valuable part of the "lib
eral arts" enterprise, one question
remains: how can we most effective
ly realize this value?

Your suggestions are as good as
mine, so once I've subjected you to
mine, Dean Dewey and I invite you
to reciprocate.

Contrary, perhaps, to popular o
pinion there is no inherent value
in tedium--even in an academic com
munity. The Forum program should
aim to stimulate participants to
insight, action and response. With
open-minded flexibility toward form
and content we may discover, with a
famous .American of long ago, that
"you can please some of the people
all the time and all the people
some of the time"--and create a
darned successful Forum in the
process.

College have made even the simple
effort of refusing to buy pop or
beer in non-returnable bottles? How
many students here have sent the
list of pollution do's and don'ts,
prepared by Leon Raikes and Kim
berly Ridenour last quarter, to one
friend, or parent, brother, sister,
lover?

At any rate, western civilization
is crashing down; the country is
like a centipede with each leg run
ning in a different direction. We
have had enough of committment
without personal responsibility and
without involvement (ironically a
catch phrase of the times). It is
time now to root out the evils in
our own lives, to change ourselves
before we change (or attack) others.
As Christ said, etc.

(continued from page seven)
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feels that it is important
merican students to get to
Africans, and he doesn't
that K students do.

Committees have been set up to
look into the problems facing for
eign students. Raphael comments
that all American scholars that
study these problems study them as
outsiders. Other committees have
been organized to look for projects
through which the Union can commun
icate to the community. KASU plans
to set up a speakers bureau for
schools in the area and perhaps to
set up Free U classes.

KASU members aim to educate
themselves as well as to present to
others what Africans feel. Raphael
maintains that they don't consider
themselves representative of all
Africa, but of what a group of Af
ricans in a foreign country feels.

Forum

(continued from page eight)

large number of automobiles. If
France were not a part of the SDR
system, a country could 6till ob
tain French automobiles by asking
for another currency, converting
it and then going to the French
market to buy cars. Surplus coun
tries have little choice but to
succumb to the inflationary tenden
cies. Reevaluation of currency is
alleviating one alternative but not
a solution in the long run.

The implications of this world
wide system of SDR are great, but
they have been played down. The
January 12, 1970 issue of Newsweek
carried only a small article
announcing the distribution of the
$3/5 billion in SDR. The article ,
appropriately entitled "Gold: The
Dollar Triumphant," emphasized that
the money exists nowhere except as
figures in ledgers and that the IMF
now plans to buy gold from South
Africa at $35 an ounce. With over
100 countries belonging to the IMF
and over 40 of those having conver
tible currencies, the SDR's are
perh~ps the most important develop
ment in international relations
this year.

Under the leadership of ten
leading industrial countries of the
world, the U.S., England, Germany,
Japan, France, Italy, Belgium, Can
ada, the Netherlands and Sweden an
international credit and cover sys
tem accessible to various national
monetary officials has found a be·'
ginning. It could have advantages
in the cQllective responsibility
of member countries, preventing
confidence crises over the reserve
currencies of dollars and pounds,
or as Prof. Meyer points out, the
SDR's could be dangerous if members
extend themselves rashly, making
possible large balance of payments
deficits of important countries,
and creating world-wide inflation
ary tendencies.

To be sure, the new SDR's bring
almost all nations of the world
closer together whether they like
it or not, and the United States
and England are responsible. Though
the SDR's may he successful, no
structure or international vehicle
stronger than the dollar can compel
adherence to the unwritten rules.
If Prof. Meyer is right, not only
will the rules be ignored, but the
sys~m itself is doomed to failure.

Inflation machine

(continued from page three)

seekers to use Forum events as the
collegiate equivalent of high
school study halls or to walk out
of ongoing events, and evoke in the
students shared feelings of mis
trust, alienation, depersonaliza
tion and insult. The Forum most ef
fectively created student cohesion,
in opposition to the Forum require
ment.

Has the shift in emphasis been
successful? My evaluation: yes,
partially.

If you agree that exposure to
diverse extracurricular intellec-



AROUND CAMPUS
Local illuminaries return

The Light Opera will return to
its home, the exotic Dungeon, to
night for the Sherwood mixer. The
Opera, composed of and by Mike
Gould and, Charles Davis, returns
from its triumphant tour before the
stoned heads of Europe, bringing
with them sundry effects and tech
niques garnered from the capitals
of Europe. Having performed in
Florence, Amsterdam and London, the
Opera' is' looking forwar·d to amus
ing, entertaining' and confusing its
multitude of befuddled fans. Lux
Esto.

Higgenbotham
(continued from page six)

you don't know how big its eruption
will be."

Also, he says, violence in this
country has a negative aspect.
People may advocate a cause, but
they don't want their own street or
their own alma mater burned down.
Given the alternatives of repres
sion, the majority will opt for re
pression.

Those who advocate violence,
Judge Higgenbotham says, "don't re
cognize the reality of weapons. A
Molotov cocktail is no match for a
tank. The most that those who ad
vocate violence can do is totally
destroy a system. And if they des
troy it, who's going to take over,
and how are they going to run it?
People who advocate violence have
done the least careful thinking
about the end."

The report of the violence com
mission strongly favors new prior
ities for this country, the real
location of funds to prevent vio
lence. "The great danger in this
country with new priorities," Judge
Higgenbotham says," is that new
priorities will have little to do
with the causes for violence.

"Last week we had Earth Week,
and I'm all in favor of clean air
and water. But remember when our
air was clearest and our streams
least polluted, we had 4 million
slaves in this country. A lot of
people are in favor of reordering
our priorities, but I don't think
it is at all certain that they are
going to focus on priorities which
uniquely affect the weak and the
poor."

The real issues of the day,
Judge Higgenbotham says, are peace,
"or the lack of it", racism, V10

lent crime, housing, unemployment.
"Why can't we in our economy, which
has $990 billion, assure every per
son the right to a quality educa
tion just as we can assure them the
right to travel on a superior in
terstate highway? The basic issue
is values. We can solve these
problems, but do we really want to
solve them?"

But can the leaders of the coun
try move fast enough to reorder the
priorities? "I don't know. I
really don't know. My basic philo
sophical position is that it is not
too late, but we are rapidly ap
proaching the point where if we
don't do something massively, it
will be too late."
page ten

Into the streets
As part of the nationwide furor

over U.S. involvement in Cambodia,
students here took to the streets
May 5. 600 students, with some
faculty, administrators and WMU
students marched downtown to Bron
son Park for a rally, where Dean
Dewey read a eulogy. In the after
noon canvassers collected upwards
of 400 signatures, mostly regis
tered voters, on petitions to U.S.
Sens. Hart and Griffin and Rep.
Brown, urging them not to vote
funds for the Cambodia action.Stet
son Chapel was full for the after
noon symposium. According to Stu
dent Commission President David
Kessler, the activities were to ex
press concern over the U.S. in
volvement, but they took place in
the shadow of the incident at Kent
State University in Ohio where four
students were killed.

Half mast
To protest the Kent State inci

dent the Student Commission has
sent a letter to Gov. Rhodes of O
hio condemning his actions in the
use of National Guard troops on the
campus. The commission also asked
the Student Affairs office here to
fly the flag outside Mandelle at
half mast in mourning for the four
students killed.

Theft
The Business Office reports that

several serious acts of theft have
taken place here over the past few
weeks. The Audio-Visual Departm~nt

and the Theater Department have
both reported the loss of property.
Health Service has been hit twice,
narcotics being the objective. The
mail room in Mandelle was also en
tered. Above that several students
have reported thefts from their
rooms. As yet the Kalamazoo Police
have not had any success in solving
these crimes.

Foule play
Dr. Howard Roerecke will read a

paper at the fifth biennial Confer
ence on Medieval Studies at Western
Michigan University. The confer
ence runs from May 19 - 22. Dr.
Roerecke, who teaches medieval Eng
lish literature here, has titled
his paper "Curteisye Attenuated: A
Study of the Speeches of the Three
Tercel Eagles in Chaucer's Parle
ment of Foules."

Change
(continued from page two)
is imminent if the hopes for human
redemption are to flourish. When
the sum total of pent-up human en
thusiasms are unleashed, at times
rather violently, it is a signal of
want for new forms of expressions.
Some say that a revolution is the
only way to go.

M is for .. ,
This year's Mothers' Dayactivi

ties set for Saturday, May 16, will
be academic as well as social. At
2:00 that afternoon, visiting par
ents will attend special sessions
of various Free University classes.
Parents will register at a coffee
in the Olmsted room in the morning,
and will be offered the choice of
attending various sports events.
Following the Free University
classes parents will be invited to
a tea given by Dr. and Mrs. Hicks.
Students and parents will congre
gate on the Quad at 6:30 for a
steak barbecue, and at 8:00 the
Theater Department will offer the
musical production "Celebration" in
Dalton Theatre.

PBK initiates named
The Phi Beta Kappa Society has

announced the election of 29 new
student members. Jean Guile, Gary
Hahn, and Marshall Lyttle were
chosen from the Class of 1971.
Those elected from the Class of
1970 are Cynthia Cahn, Robert Cina
bro, Robert Edsall, Linda Hays,
Nancy Yoder Honeysett, Edwin Ker
man, David Kessler, Linda Myers
Lester, Linda Madsen Linton, Cheryl
Lyon, Jill Mason, Daniell Mattern,
John McCleery, Jean McMunn, Ellen
Newcomer, Susan Mabee Newhouse,
Nancy Noblett, Christine Nuttall,
Cynthia Napier Rosenberg, Susan
Shepard, Bruce Sherwood, Jan Simek,
Judith Sutterlin, Dale Tuller,
Michael Winter, and Jane York. The
initiation ceremony will take place
early in June.
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"You know, you see these bums
blowing up the campuses." - RMN


